Advisory Council of Faculty Report

West Virginia State University

November 7, 2008

ACF members met at Marshall University on October 16, 2008, hosted by the Marshall CTC and ACF Vice-Chair Betty Denison.  Senate Educating Chair Robert Plymale was our guest.  The following is a summary of highlights.

I. Report on Legislative Oversight Commission on Education Accountability (LOCEA) meeting October 12, 2008: Legislative Coordinator Shurbutt (Shepherd) pointed out several important details from the report (see http://www.wvacf.org/wvacf/home.aspx, click documents).  A new CTC faculty position category of Instructional Specialist was reported under Chancellor Skidmore’s Report.  The HEPC has established a “West Virginia and the World website at www.studwv.org; the new site gives an array of information about the new global studies initiatives in the State.  Chancellor Noland discussed the Veterans’ Education Initiatives, headed up by Skip Gephart of the Office of Veterans Education and Training Programs.  The new GI Bill and Education Assistance Act of 2008 will impact West Virginia’s economy immensely and institutions need to take advantage of the potential new source of students and financial aid for some 20,000 returning vets.

II. Report on ACF Legislative Agenda Approvals:  Shurbutt noted that we are nearing unanimous approval of 2009 faculty issues by faculty senates and assemblies.  Marshall’s senate will take up the issue shortly, as will the assembly of WV State CTC.  Shurbutt will check on the status of New River CTC’s approval.

III. Status of ACF Brochures:  The new brochures, detailing the ACF theme and legislative issues, were distributed.  Those not at the meeting will receive copies in the mail.  ACF members are asked to present information and data detailed in the brochures to BOGs.  Special thanks to Ken Harbaugh, Valerie Owens, and Kathryn Young for their assistance, superb professionalism, and support of faculty issues.

IV. Faculty Sick Leave Policy:  Jim Hoey (Potomac State) noted that there is no formal sick-leave policy for faculty, and he shared an incident where a tenured  faculty person became ill, her classes were covered for a time, and she then came back to work only to be hospitalized again and terminated by her institution, of course losing her insurance benefits as well.  The ACF will investigate the sick leave issue with HEPC attorney Bruce Walker to see what can be done to give faculty the same protection as staff.  Fairmont, Marshall, and WVU noted their institutions provided  disability insurance for faculty, in the case of WVU and Marshall as an option.

V. Faculty Work Plans and Mandated Duties:  A rather draconian measure from the administration of Potomac State was discussed in the form of a Faculty Memorandum of Understanding, detailing a long list of faculty mandated (some rather petty) duties that de-professionalize the concept of higher education faculty.  Chair Nutter agreed to take up the issue in the WVU Senate and report back to the ACF the outcome.

VI. Senior Professor Policy:  Galen Hansen reported that Fairmont’s plan is nearing approval.  The plan follows in principle WVU’s and Marshall’s plans, by awarding another “promotion” application level to senior faculty and thus the 10% raise.  The award addresses the issue of compressed salaries at the top end and encourages senior faculty to remain professionally active.  It likewise provides a retention incentive for junior faculty. The salary enhancement comes from Fairmont’s general funds, Hansen reported.  Hansen said that he would email an electronic copy of the plan.

VII. International Student Recruitment:  Galen Hansen noted Fairmont’s attempts to utilize various agencies to help with international student recruitment.  While Fairmont has over a hundred students from foreign countries, a concerted attempt to increase those numbers is underway and Hansen asked for any resources available toward that end.  Chair Nutter said that Mike Lastinger, past ACF member from WVU, now serves as Interim Director for WVU’s International Program and would be a good resource person, as WVU regularly recruits hundreds of international students for study in West Virginia.  The new HEPC website might also provide some additional resources at www.studwv.org.
VIII. ACF Presentations:  Chair Nutter went through the ACF presentation, soliciting members’ help in refining this year’s PowerPoint presentation.  The theme will follow what we determined in the September meeting as we reviewed the draft of the brochure: “Helping to Chart the Future: WV Advisory Council of Faculty.”  Selecting this theme allows us to parallel our issues with the HEPC Compact theme (Charting the Future) and Chancellor Noland’s focus for WV Higher Education in 2009.  See below.

Helping to Chart the Future:

West Virginia Advisory Council of Faculty

2009 ACF Legislative Issues

   
♦Increase legislative funding to the National Average in order to support



•improved student access and retention at each institution;


•improved programs and facilities;


•hiring new full-time and tenured faculty positions;


•raises for full-time and adjunct faculty salaries.

♦Provide ACF voting representation on HEPC and CTCC (Currently there is no formal 

mechanism to provide for the legislative mandate that the ACF advise the 

CTCC and HEPC.)


♦Allow Higher Education Faculty the right to serve in the Legislature. 

Members determined that we needed a strong rationale for item #2 and for Roy to present in the PowerPoint.  Suggestions are as follows:

1) Consider the Disparity between Implementation (local BOGs) versus Policy Making (HEPC/CTCC)  Faculty are represented in the “implementation” part of the equation but not in the “policy-making” part);

2) Provide a Legislative Mechanism for ACF Mandated Advice and Input to the HEPC/CTCC Policy-making Components;
3) Strengthen the Policy Process with Faculty Expertise and Unique Point of View;
4) Restore Faculty to their Historic  Position of Representation on State-wide Boards.
IX.  Discussion with Senator Plymale:  After lunch our meeting with Senator Plymale began.   Plymale shared with faculty some of his legislative background and his interest and expertise in WV Higher Education, including having a mother who was one of the earliest females to receive a doctorate in education in WV and to serve higher education in the state.  Plymale noted that higher education faculty are becoming savvy to the legislative process and the ways and means of the WV politics, and he welcomed us as partners.  He noted that legislation emanates from two responses: to crisis and to leadership.  He highlighted several issues coming down the pipeline that would be important, both to the legislature and to higher education faculty: 

1) Capitol Projects: No longer can we expect to fund capitol projects on the backs of WV students.  The next interims will address two important and related issues: affordability and capitol projects.  Plymale believes that there must be input from faculty and staff on building projects.

2) SB595, Vision 20/20:  This long-range plan for the State’s Higher Education will become a guiding force behind future legislation in terms of providing goals and objectives.  Plymale advised faculty to become familiar with Vision 20/20.

3) Faculty Voting Representation on HEPC/CTCC:  Senator Plymale was very candid in saying that he did not believe in the principal of faculty serving on the “Policy” side of the leadership equation, but he did see the need to refine the process for selecting the policy board membership, including implementation of an ethics component.

4) Faculty Right to Serve in Legislature:  While Plymale believes that we already have that right (by virtue of our contracting under local boards of governors), he did agree to introduce a bill toward accomplishing this goal legislatively, if we line up local legislators to co-sponsor.  

5) Increase Legislative Funding to the National Average:  Senator Plymale asked what the specifics were to this item, the figures detailed in The Chronicle of Higher Education, etc. Chair Nutter will need to provide this information in our ACF PowerPoint presentation.

6) Adjunct Staffing:  Senator Plymale brought up this issue as related to funding.  He noted that the legislature is interested in the adjunct question and intends to keep an eye on this aspect of higher education.  A comment was made that WV might put a cap on adjunct numbers as states such as Georgia have done.  Senator Plymale agreed that the use of adjuncts was necessary to the health and well-being of institutions and their delivery of unique and special components of the curriculum.  He also agreed that where large numbers of adjuncts were utilized in teaching General Studies courses, the quality of education in WV would suffer.  It was  noted as well that student fees should be tied to faculty positions and raises.  The question of whether or not there might be a pool of adjunct staff created across the State for the purpose of buying their own health insurance benefits was discussed, and Plymale noted that would be a question to pose to PEIA as well.  One of the recommendations of the HEPC Faculty Personnel Study was that all institutions revisit adjunct policy.  Any senate or assembly can propose to the administration that this recommendation be followed.

7) Economic Health of West Virginia:  Plymale noted that of course investments had been seriously impacted by the current market woes in the country; however, at this point in time, WV was better off than most other states in that our economy is tied to energy.  He said that WV is one of only 5 states currently experiencing investment growth.  He likewise said that bonding would be advantageous in the coming year, with the next bond ear-marked for the 4-year institutions, then CTC institutions to follow.  

The next ACF meeting will be November 20 in Charleston.  It will be necessary to line-up legislative visits at this time since bills now.

Report Submitted by:

John Richards

WVSU ACF Representative
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